BOARD OF SELECTMEN
TUESDAY, JANUARY 12, 2016

The regular meeting for the Board of Selectmen convened at 7:00 p.m. in the public meeting room in the Town Office Building at 110 Main Street. In attendance were Dr. Richard M. Smith, John R. Morrell, and Edward S. Harrison. Also present were Town Administrator Evan Brassard and the media.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.

Acceptance of Meeting Minutes:
The meeting minutes for December 8, and December 22, 2015 – executive sessions were tabled.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to accept the meeting minutes of December 22, 2015 – open session. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Conservation Restriction – Silver Street Property:
It was noted this restriction is for the Moore’s property on Silver Street consisting of 70 acres.
Leslie Duthie approached the Board of Selectmen and explained a Conservation Restriction is required on this property, and what a Conservation Restriction is; the town owns the property and the restriction is conveyed to another party who will oversee the uses of the property. The Conservation Restriction spells out those uses; forestry is still allowed, along with all types of passive recreation such as nature studies, hiking, etc.; no motorized vehicles are allowed and no structures can be built; also no mining is allowed such as excavating gravel, or digging any large holes; Boy and Girl Scouts can apply to the town and the holder of the restriction for activities such as camping out or having a camp fire; and only bow hunting is allowed on this property. Opacum Land Trust will hold the restriction, and Ms. Duthie noted they hold the restrictions on the Flynt Quarry and Quinlan land as well.
Ms. Duthie said she is seeking the Board of Selectmen’s signature on the restriction tonight, before passing it onto the Conservation Commission for signatures, and then onto the State for approval.

Mr. Harrison asked if the Opacum Land Trust charges the Town anything for maintaining their oversight of the property. Ms. Duthie responded, yes they do, in the cases of the Flynt and Quinlan properties, at Flynt Quarry the Land Trust raised about $50,000 towards the purchase of that property and actually helped with the fund raising. Some of that money was put aside for stewardship. On the Quinlan property, no stewardship funds were set aside and they are currently undergoing a quiet fund raising campaign here in town and through working on the trails at Flynt Quarry, they have been able to get some donations towards stewardship for all of the Monson land. With this particular Silver Street project, Ms. Duthie said she actually wrote some money into the grant. The town will be paying Opacum Land Trust to hold the Conservation Restriction and all of the money will go together in a specific designated Monson fund. This money is never used for anything until there’s a timber trust pass, or an abutter who inadvertently builds part of a structure or driveway on part of the property; this money is used to defend the restriction and the conservation values of the property; therefore they will hold the money in perpetuity to protect the land forever. 
Ms. Duthie reiterated, people are encouraged to hike, walk their dogs, go fishing, etc. on this property in any passive way, only events need permission.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to approve the Conservation Restriction for the Silver Street property, overseen by the Opacum Land Trust. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Fee Increase Proposal for Sealer of Weights and Measures:
Mr. Brassard explained the fee increases, as attached at the end of the minutes, and noted the fees go into the General Fund. Mr. Serrato is paid a stipend; therefore his pay does not come from the fees he collects. Mr. Brassard noted Mr. Serrato’s proposal is strictly based on keeping Monson’s fees consistent with those of the surrounding towns and the fees charged by other Sealer of Weights and Measures and these fees won’t have a very large impact.
Mr. Harrison made a motion to approve the suggested fees beginning on March 1, 2016. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED. 

Mr. Brassard noted the new fees will be posted on the Town’s website.

Regional ACO Inter-Municipal Agreement:
Mr. Brassard reiterated, the Board of Selectmen’s last vote regarding the ACO Inter-Municipal Agreement was contingent upon Town Counsel approving the language in the agreement. Mr. Brassard said the agreement has been reviewed by Town Counsel who stated there aren’t any issues or concerns.
Dr. Smith signed the agreement.

Holistic Industries Letter of Non-opposition:
Mr. Brassard said the town has been approached by Holistic Industries and their partner, who is a distributing company. They specialize in the growth of medical marijuana and they wanted to know if Monson would support having such a facility. 
Mr. Brassard said he has looked at many angles of this with representatives from both companies, the Town Planner and Representative Ashe. Mr. Brassard said the company will purchase a derelict industrial facility, make a new façade and renovate the inside making it into what they want it to be.  The proposal would create between 75 and 100 jobs locally. Mr. Brassard said he spoke with them in-depth regarding the infrastructure, light pollution, noise pollution, noxious smells, increase in traffic, increased police presence, etc. Mr. Brassard said the way it was described, it will look like any other building, with all the lighting on the interior with the exception of the parking lot lights, with the entire growing facility inside. They are audited three times a month by the State, and the State monitors and tracks every single plant from seed to distribution. No selling would be done in Monson, this would be just a support facility strictly for dispensaries they would create in the eastern part of the State. Mr. Brassard noted all of the facilities have to be non-profit. What other towns are doing rather than have a PILOT agreement is they do a Charitable Giving agreement instead, with the town stating where they want the money directed to, such as organizations or Gifts to the Town, etc.
Mr. Brassard noted our bylaws allow for such a facility. The company still has a number of phases to go through such as the Planning Board Site Plan review; they are in the process of getting approved by the State for their permit where they get vetted, the company gets vetted, their business plan gets vetted, and the site location gets vetted. Mr. Brassard said Holistic Industries  is currently only interested in knowing if Monson is open to the prospect, and if so, request a letter of non-opposition to be signed by the Board of Selectmen, which basically states if they go ahead and purchase the property, the town won’t come out of the woodwork and cause a bunch of legal headaches and whatnot. Mr. Brassard said he had Town Counsel review the letter of non-opposition and by signing it, it doesn’t bind the town to any action it doesn’t want to take in the future, it just basically states at the present time we are not actively fighting it. Mr. Brassard added the company has identified and is interested in a vacant building in town.
Mr. Brassard said medical marijuana is legal in the State, and growing facilities have to go somewhere and Monson doesn’t have a lot of other industries trying to create any kind of a job base.

Dr. Smith said he isn’t opposed to it as it’s a legal business and it won’t put any real stress on the community, plus its extra revenue as far as the charitable contribution. He also noted the public would have a chance to express any questions or concerns at a public hearing by the Planning Board. 
Mr. Brassard said the Board of Selectmen could also invite them in. 
Mr. Morrell added the town would get a commercial/industrial building occupied while creating jobs at the same time, and was in favor of it since it’s a legal business.

Mr. Harrison said a vote by the Board of Selectmen and a non-opposition letter doesn’t necessarily guarantee it won’t be overturned by town vote or public hearing.
Dr. Smith said he has no problem with this. Mr. Harrison agreed but said he would like to know how much financial support the town would receive. Mr. Morrell agreed he too had no problem with this and felt Holistic Industries might want to come in to a meeting.

Mr. Morrell made a motion to sign the letter of non-opposition. Mr. Harrison seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

It was agreed unanimously to invite Holistic Industries in to a near-future meeting to provide a public relations presentation to educate the community. Mr. Brassard said he would contact them.
Surplus Property:
Mr. Brassard explained we have two Crown Victoria’s that were used as Animal Control vehicles at different times that are extremely old and have not been started in many years, and asked to deem them surplus vehicles. Mr. Brassard noted a local hauler is willing to take the vehicles for free as they have no value other than scrap, and even that isn’t very high right now.  One of the vehicles is currently at the dog pound and one is at Hillside.
Mr. Harrison made a motion to allow the two Crown Victoria’s be deemed as surplus and to disposed of them as described. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

In Other Business to Come Before the Board:
· Police Chief Stephen Kozloski approached the Board of Selectmen with Officer Dustin Hull. Chief Kozloski explained his request to promote Officer Hull from an Auxiliary Officer to a Reserve Office as he has now successfully completed his field training.
Officer Hull explained his background.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to promote Dustin Hull as requested, from an Auxiliary Police Officer to a Reserve Police Officer, effective immediately through June 30, 2016. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

· Mr. Morrell noted a yield sign was recently installed at the intersection of Munn Road and East Hill Road by the Highway Department.

· It was noted the message board in front of the Town Office Building is almost finished, there’s a little bit more work to be done on the cabinet itself. It was agreed it looks beautiful. Mr. Brassard said his intent is to invite Dave Beaudoin, who came in to pitch the project,  in to a meeting to present a recap of the project. The Board of Selectmen agreed Pascale Construction did a great job. Mr. Brassard noted the LED lights inside the message board are connected to the outside lights of the Town Office Building, and go on and off when the Town Office Building lights come on and go off. Mr. Harrison reiterated the workmanship on the sign is outstanding. 
Correspondence was read and completed.

At 7:50 p.m., Mr. Harrison made a motion to adjourn from open session to go into executive session to discuss strategy with respect to non-union personnel pursuant to M.G.L. c. 30A, Section 21 (2) and collective bargaining or litigation pursuant to M.G. L. c. 30A, Section 21 (3), not to return to open session. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

_________________________

Edward S. Harrison, Clerk
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